

Clan Donald Canada Annual General Meeting Minutes

October 19, 2019 at 0900 hours

Best Western Plus Stoneridge, London, Ontario 
	Present: 
Annapolis Valley: Gail Gordon, Barry MacDonald, Florence MacDonald
Halifax:  Wade MacDonald, Sheila MacDonald, Elva MacDonald, Sylvia MacDonald, Gerry Dwyer, Grace Dryer, 
Pictou: Bob Spurgeon, Priscilla Sharkey
Southern Ontario: Nathan MacDonald,  Nicole MacDonald, Lisa Harper, Rick MacDonald, John Pyke, Tinie Pyke, Andra MacDonald, Les MacDonald, John MacDonald, Jody Kaiser, Jane Mercer, Larry Mercer, Doug MacDougall, Valerie MacDougall 
USA: Joella Coutts, Ronald Coutts
Regrets:  Ruth MacDonell, Peter MacDonald, John R. MacDonell

Absent: Joan Lemieux, 
Recorder: Priscilla Sharkey


	Item
	Discussion 
	Action 

	1.0 Call to Order
	CDC AGM called to order at 0902 by Nathan MacDonald High Commissioner. 
	

	2.0 Additions to the Agenda
	Additions to the Agenda

1. Genealogist

2.. Invite from Town of Annapolis Royal

3.. Clan Donald USA AGM 

4. Fee Structure
	

	3.0 Approval of the Agenda
	Moved by Les MacDonald that agenda be approved with additions. 
Seconded by Nicole MacDonald
Motion carried. 
	

	4.0 Minutes of the 2018 CDC AGM 
	Minutes reviewed. It was noted by Sheila MacDonald that Ron and Carol MacDonald did not belong to the Halifax Brach. It is believed that they belong to the Antigonish branch. 
Moved by Rick MacDonald that minutes be approved with the above correction.

Seconded by Barry MacDonald. 

Motion carried. 
	

	5.0 In Memoriam
	Members observed a moment of silence was held in memory of those members who have passed since our last AGM. 

Halifax - Sheila MacDonald

Glengarry- Stormont - Francis McDonell, Coleen McDonell, Shirley MacDonald, Howard MacDonald, Catherine McDonell, Alanson McDonell, Alexander McDonell, Phyllis MacDonald, Yvonne McDonell, Archibald MacDonell

Halifax - Brundage MacDonald, Alan MacDonald 
	

	6.0 Business Arising from Minutes

6.1 Web Site Development

6.2 Membership Renewal options\Form

6.3 Newsletter

6.4 Call to Action\CDC renewal

6.5 History of Clan Donald Canada
	Nathan reported that he has been working on finding a solution within the parameters that he was given at the 2018 AGM so that we can reach out to our members easily, timely, and in a progressive manner.  He was unable to find a turnkey solution within the budget provided with a "responsive design" including online e-marketing. Gordie MacDonald, who currently hosts the CDC website and server is not longer able to hosts the site, but will continue to allow us to use space on his server. 

Nathan has worked with Devon Martini, an associate of his to develop a “straw dog" of a website which they will demonstrate at the AGM if we wish to go forward. 
Devon provided a demonstration of what he and Nathan have been able to develop so far. Those present were impressed by the presentation.    Budget was discussed and it was decided that Nathan and Devon will have access for high level editing. Discussion ensued as to cost. 

Moved by Bob Spurgeon that a one- time expense of $1500.00 be put forth for the development of the website and user's manual with a hosting cost of approximately 30.00 per month for ongoing server hosting and problem solving. This money would come from the Promotions budget. 
Seconded by Wade MacDonald.

Motion Carried. 

Moved by Gail Gordon that any further expenses for additional functionality of the site would have to go to the CDC Executive for approval. 

Seconded by Bob Spurgeon.
Motion Carried. 

The membership renewal options and form will be included with the new website. 

Some members commented that they send information to Nathan that was not published; Nathan apologized to members as some of the information that was sent to him for the newsletter, did not make it into the newsletter.  He explained that it may have been misplaced since there was a long time between when the request went out for information and the time that the newsletter was published.  

Nathan asked if there were any members present or anyone members knew who would be willing to work on the publishing of the next newsletter. No one responded that they would be interested.  Nathan stated that he would be willing to publish the next newsletter but again it would not be until the Spring 2020. 

Members spoke about the importance of getting members involved and growing numbers as is evident in the Membership report as our membership numbers continue to decrease and members are not renewing.  It is the hope that the new website, with its link to our Facebook page and other social media sites, will engage members and bring in new members when it gets up and accessible to members and others.  

It was also mentioned that starting up a new branch is also challenging.  We need to explore how to make the process easier.  Wade MacDonald volunteered to work on a   draft document to outline and explain the process.  
We have still not been able to find someone who wants to take on the task of going through the documents to put our story together.  Marian Tobin may have some documentation to assist us in the process.  Priscilla will contact Glengarry-Stormont members to look for direction.  
	

	7.0 Annual Reports

7.1 Financial Report - Bob Spurgeon

7.2 Membership - Wade MacDonald

7.3 Nomination Committee 

a) Treasurer - Bob Spurgeon  (2019)  

7.4  CD Lands Trust
	Bob Spurgeon presented the audited 2019-20 Financial report which indicates a loss of 570.68 dollars.  Additional costs for the last fiscal year were the payment for newsletter expenses from the last fiscal year (published in May-June) that was not received until after June.    Discussion ensued regarding the Action Direct account as they will not speak to any current treasurer or director because of the name on the account is deceased. The research may inform us what we need to do to change the access; or do we wait for the account term to be up and have the money deposited directly into our account.  Bob had attempted to get a credit card attached to the account but such would mean that we would be charged  20.00/month and extra fees as we would be changing the very old "community account" which does not exist anymore.  Currently there are no fees associated with the account (See Appendix A). 
Wade presented the membership report.  It was identified that we are down 16 members from last year and with 53 members who have not renewed.  Of our 243 members, 32 are life members (see Appendix B).    

One position is up for nomination this year. Bob Surgeon is stepping down as CDC Treasurer.  A nomination was received for the position - Carla MacDonald Everill from the Halifax branch.  Bob Spurgeon provided a brief review of her resume. 

Nathan MacDonald called for other nominations for the position from the floor. No nominations received.   

Moved by Bob Spurgeon that Carla MacDonald Everill be accepted as into the position as CDC Treasurer.   

Seconded by Nicole MacDonald.

Motion Carried. 

It was noted during this discussion that following the resignation of Wayne MacDonell from the chair of the nomination committee, that there was no chair for this committee. It was suggested that Bob Spurgeon would be good in this position and his name was put forth for nomination. Bob accepted the nomination. 

Motion by Nathan MacDonald that Bob Spurgeon be accepted into the position of Nomination Committee Chair.   

Motioned by Nathan MacDonald that Bob Surgeon’s name be accepted as Chair of the Nomination Committee.

Seconded by Rick MacDonald 

Motion Carried. 
 See Appendix C for 2020-21 Slate of Officers
Nicole MacDonald provided a comprehensive overview of the CD Lands Trust organization.  She and Nathan we able to attend the AGM in Armadale, Scotland and shared with us their wonderful experience.  She noted that she had to been to chair the Clan Engagement Committee for the Organization.  She has been tasked with discovering what people want or expect from the organization. Currently, the CD Lands Trust holdings sit in Armadale, Scotland. It currently a) Holds  the Museum and Archives  and is known to be the " Spiritual home of Clan Donald"  and it the repository for CD history; b) Has an on- line catalogue, and   

c) Funding Program for the Arts (pipe bands, highland dancing) 
.
Discussion ensued as to what people want or expect from the CD Lands Trust organization. Suggestions included:

a) Discounts to museum and archives 

b) financial benefits

c) Access to on line catalogue

d)Connection to genealogy resources; history; lands held in trust

e) Criteria to funding the Arts programs

f) Social and On-line communication

g) Link across other associations

h) brochures for Clan Tents  

Website:    https://www.armadalecastle.com      
	Nicole MacDonald to collect information regarding what people want or expect from the CD Lands Trust organization.



	8.0 Branch Reports

      8.1 Annapolis Valley

 8.2 Glengarry - Stormont

      8.3 Halifax
      8.4 Nova Scotia

      8.5 Pictou

      8.6 Southern Ontario
	Please see Appendix D for individual reports.
	

	8.0 New Business

8.1 Genealogist

8.2 Invite from Town of Annapolis Royal

8.3 Clan Donald USA AGM 

8.4 Fee Structure


	The Genealogist position is now open following the death of Archibald MacDonell this past year. Discussion ensued as to how that position is replaced as well as the need for one. it was identified that it is a voluntary position and those that conduct this type of work, usually do it for a fee.  Discussion also ensued regarding the responsibilities of the role - as a contact and offer direction as opposed to doing genealogical work for individuals.  It was noted that this position is not an official position within the Bylaws but the majority of societies have a person in this role even though so much information is available electronically through a variety of sites. Nathan expressed that he knew of an individual that may be interested that he will contact - Christine Woodstock. 
CDC has received a letter from the Mayor of Annapolis Royal (William MacDonald) asking for support on the 2021 initiative to celebrate the 200th Anniversary of the incorporation of the town to be held September 9, 2021. Nathan to get in contact with the mayor to determine the level of support that is asking for.  It was noted that we would be unable to provide financial support, but could provide a letter of support for things such as grants, funding proposals etc. and introduction to the Clan Chiefs. It was noted that CDNS would provide support with their presence at the event (see appendix E).  

Nathan and Nicole MacDonald attended the ClanDonald USA AGM on the invite of the USA High Commissioner. They noted that they were very warmly welcomed and recognized during the event.  CD USA asked if there was any interest in holding a joint AGM between USA and Canada.  It was noted that we needed more information as to the level of commitment - attendance, organizing, financial, etc.   

It was also asked by the USA group how would we feel about the CDUSA going into the Vancouver area to recruit people for CDUSA as people from BC often attend events in Seattle, and they  (CDUSA) attend events in BC.  Discussion ensued regarding the advantages and disadvantages of this ask. There are definite advantages for CDC to have people interested in Scottish culture.  We need to work together to promote and support Scottish heritage.  But do we want USA recruiting Canadians and is this creating any immigration \ border issues?  
It was decided that the two High Commissioners need to negotiate this issue and come up with a resolution.  John D. MacDonald stated that he will look into the immigration \ border issues and will report back to Nathan. 
When developing the CDC website, Nathan expressed that it would be easier if there was only one fee structure for all memberships.  It was noted that there was only one branch (Pictou County) that charged $15.00 per membership, which all other branches charged $20.00. ($5 to CDC; $5 to provincial - if one exists; $10 to the local branch). Bob will discuss with the group to change the membership fee structure going forward.  

Discussion ensued regarding Life Memberships and how those finds are distributed.  If there is a provincial branch - $20 ($5 to CDC; $5 to provincial branch and $15 to the local branch); outside NS   ($5 to CDC branch; $5 to no name life trust branch and $15 to the local branch).  It was asked as to why we keep the No name Life Trust fund?

 Moved by Wade MacDonald that funds that normally go into the No Branch Trust Life Membership Fund to do directly to the branch that recruited the member if there is no Provincial branch. 

Seconded by Eva MacDonald

Motion carried. 

It was also noted that some branches (Halifax and Glengarry- Stormont) also offer reductions in membership if they join for 2 years ($20/year or $35/ 2 years).  Halifax branch stated that they would immediately discontinue the practice and Bob Spurgeon stated that he would speak to Glengarry-Stormont about discontinuing the practice.  


	Nathan MacDonald to contact  the individual to see if she has any interested in this position.  

Nathan MacDonald to contact William MacDonald regarding the level of commitment.  

Nathan MacDonald to speak to the USA High Commissioner to determine how this may work. 

Nathan MacDonald to explore the opportunities and report back at the 2020 AGM. 
John D. MacDonald stated that he will look into the immigration \ border issues and will report back to Nathan MacDonald.
Bob Spurgeon will discuss with the Pictou County branch to change the membership fee structure going forward. 

Bob Spurgeon stated that he would speak to Glengarry-Stormont about discontinuing the practice.  

	9.0 Dates and place of 2020 AGM 
	CDNS identified that they would like to host the 2020 AGM. the dates would be October 16-18 at the Glengarry Best Western in Truro, NS. 
	

	10.0 Adjournment
	Business concluded at 1235. 

Moved by Bob Spurgeon to adjourn at 1235.  
Seconded by Valerie MacDougall

Motion carried
	


Appendix A

Treasurer Report
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Clan Donald Canada

| have reviewed the books and records as at 30 June 2019.

The financial statements prepared as at 30 June 2019 present accurately
the financial position of the organization at that date.

%ﬂb

Peter Grant, Auditor




Appendix B

Membership Report

	Branch
	Dues members
	Life members
	Total Membership
	2018 Non-Renewed members

	Annapolis Valley
	17
	5
	22
	0

	Antigonish
	2
	2
	4
	0

	Glengarry- Stormont
	127
	12
	138
	38

	Halifax region
	22
	1
	23
	1

	Pictou County
	6
	6
	12
	0

	Southern Ontario
	36
	1
	37
	14

	Cape Breton*
	0
	1
	1
	0

	No Branch
	2
	4
	6
	0

	Totals
	
	
	243
	53


History








2018

259










2017

286

                          







2016

270

 








2015 

235

 








2014

330










2013

302










2012

304










2011

317










2010

277
* No Branch exists for this area 

Wade MacDonald

Membership Chair

Appendix C

Slate of Officers (2020-21)

High Commissioner: Nathan B. MacDonald (2020)
Deputy High Commissioner: Wade MacDonald (2020)
Secretary: Priscilla Sharkey (2020)
Treasurer: Carla MacDonald Everill (2022) 
Directors: Ann MacDonald (2020)
                   Gail Gordon (2020) 


     Nicole MacDonald (2021) 

     Joan Lemieux (2020)

     Peter MacDonald (2021)

Chair Nomination Committee: Bob Spurgeon 
Genealogist: Open     

Appendix D

Branch Reports

Annapolis Valley

Nov 30th 2018 - Saint Andrews Day Dinner and meeting well attended at the Kai Wing Restaurant in Coldbrook, Nova Scotia.  We also hosted our “Bring n Buy” Auction to raise funds for the organization.

January 26th 2019 - Although I could not attend, a number of CD Annapolis Valley attended the Robert Burns Dinner event in New Minas, Nova Scotia.

April 6th 2019 - Tartan Day was celebrated at the Old Orchard Inn Resort in the Blomidon Room in Wolfville, Nova Scotia.  Full to capacity, our 1st presentation was made from His Worship, the Mayor of Annapolis Royal, William MacDonald, and his plans for the 400th anniversary of the Naming of Nova Scotia.  Well received and a few more members signed up to CDAV.

May 26th 2019 - This Gathering took place on the stunning property of Janet and George MacDonald, at Chester Basin, Nova Scotia, on the shore of Mahone Bay for a beautiful dinner, in a full house, with a meeting where we decided to support Mayor William MacDonald on the future celebration of the 400th Birthday of the naming of Nova Scotia.

June 9th, 2019 - The Kirkin of the Tartan was hold at the Covenanter Church, Grand Pre, Nova Scotia.  No matter what I write regarding this special event, will pale next to attending in person.  I have difficulty even thinking about this day without starting to choke up.  I feel absolutely humbled that I have been given such a special position of hosting The Kirkin of The Tartan.  All the tartans that represent all the Families and Clans from our past…..the music from the choir, the piper, the perfect Minister, the full church, the donations to the Church……it’s as though all my/our ancestors look upon us at that moment and smile that we remember.  I cannot wait for the next one.

September 14th, 2019 - 
September’s Gathering was in the Community Room at the residence of Evelyn and Donald MacDonald in Wolfville, Nova Scotia. It was another “full house” and good meeting with our annual “bring ‘n buy” auction.  Some say it was the largest for an in-house auction for CDAV ever.  

Submitted, 

John MacDonald, Commissioner CD Annapolis Valley

Glengarry - Stormont

A warm welcome to all from Glengarry/Stormont members and we wish more of our members could be with you today. Best wishes for a successful conference. We enjoy a healthy membership and now a snapshot of our activities.  Beginning in the fall of 2018 we placed a wreath in six communities under our banner at their November 11th services. We will plan the same for the upcoming month.

Our Branch has given generously to community events such as the Christmas parades, and Festival of Lights in Alexandria. South Glengarry has adopted the logo “The Celtic Heartland” thus our Glengarry/Stormont Branch fits into local activities easily. Our Branch benefits from the local exposure as well. 

The Tartan Tournament each summer, the historical Bishop’s House in St. Raphaels, the Glengarry Celtic Hall of Fame, and the local Loyalist Museum have each received support from Clan Donald this year. As a side, the local Loyalist Museum made a donation to our Branch in memory of the late Archibald MacDonell. He was a founding member of both the local museum and our Branch. A wonderful man!

John R MacDonell and Ruth travelled to Kingston to be a part of the ceremony held annually at the Sir John A Macdonald monument.

The Glengarry Highland Games continues to be a highlight each August. Clan Donald

Glengarry/Stormont enjoyed wonderful conversations with friends and new members

at our clan tent in Maxville. We Glengarry/Stormont members generously support the highland dancing with trophies on Saturday of the Games.

I hope all will enjoy a wonderful day, and in parting to our friends, be well until we meet again.

Glenda McDonell, 
Commissioner of Glengarry/Stormont Branch


Halifax
Members participated in a number of activities over the past year. 

Over the winter, in December, members gathered at the "Wooden Monkey" for Christmas celebrations and took in donations for the food bank and in February, we had our annual Celidh which is always attended.

Over the summer –members attended the Highland Games in Antigonish and New Glasgow. The games in Colchester were cancelled due to weather and in August - Members attended the CDND memorial Service in Pictou at the Clan Donald Memorial Cairn.

Sheila MacDonald for Alastair MacDonald, Commissioner
Nova Scotia

Clan Donald held their regular annual spring and fall meetings.  The 2018 fall meeting was held at the home of Bob Spurgeon and Priscilla Sharkey in Pictou County.  A trip to Glenaladale, PEI was organised and planned for June 2019.  Unfortunately, due to bad weather, it had to be cancelled at the last minute. Hopefully, it can be rescheduled for the summer of 2020.  Our spring meeting was held in Antigonish at the home of Ronnie DD and Myrna MacDonald. 

Clan Donald NS was represented at various festivals and Highland Games (Kirkin’ of the Tartan) throughout the province.  We supported the Gaelic College in St. Ann’s, Cape Breton, with three bursaries.  In the month of August we organised our annual memorial service at the Pictou Rotary.  We formed a committee to organise the 2018 annual general meeting of Clan Donald Canada.  It was a very successful AGM weekend with a profit of approximately $1200, shared between Clan Donald Canada and Clan Donald NS. 

Respectively submitted, 
Barry MacDonald. Commissioner, CDNS

Pictou County

Pictou County Clan Donald has not been very active this year due to health reasons.

Members attended the Knoydart Service and laid a wreath as well as attended the Kirkin of the Tartans at Grand Pre. Members organized the Annual Memorial Service at the Cairn on the Pictou Rotary and one of our newest members Rev. Andrew MacDonald officiated at the event. 

Members attended the Spring CDNS meeting and will attend the fall meeting in early November.  

Members attended the funeral services for the four members that we lost over the past year: Brundage Macdonald, and his son Allan MacDonald,   Sylvia MacDonald, and John E. (Jack) Isnor. 

Respectfully submitted 

Pat Christensen, Commissioner Pictou County Branch 

Southern Ontario

Clan Donald Southern Ontario has been busy planning this AGM for much of the year but we also had the opportunity to attend several events including the Embro Highland games, the Kincardine Scottish, the Kingsville highland games and the Fergus Scottish festival and Highland games. Sadly we missed the Cambridge highland games this year. Once again, I was asked to be the Chieftain of the games, but the request came too late and I was already booked to perform at a music festival that day.    

Our members have become more active and they were able to attend games Nicole and I were unable to attend.  Erin MacDonald and Doug McDonell convened the tent at the Kincardine Highland games and John McDonald and Kris McDonald convened the tent at the Kingsville Highland games. 

Having trustworthy volunteers who are ready and able to convene has been a great relief as Nicole and I made out way to Scotland for the Clan Donald Lands trust meeting and as we dealt with other commitments, including planning out wedding, which we celebrated in August.  

On the subject of volunteers, long time volunteers James McDonald and Alexander McIlwraith    have both, for different reasons, decided to step back from Clan Donald activities. I’d like to officially registrar my gratitude to both of these gentlemen for their hours of dedication to Clan Donald at the branch level. Their contributions were many and I wish them well in their endeavors.  They have both been assured that there is always a place for them in Clan Donald. 
Membership renewals are Ok but are still an issue but we anticipate that this will improve along with improvements to the website.

Respectfully, 

Nathan Macdonald

Commissioner Southern Ontario Branch of Clan Donald
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